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2500 Tulare Street, 5th Floor 
Courtroom 11, Department A 

Fresno, California 
 
 
 
 
 

 
PRE-HEARING DISPOSITIONS  
 
DAY:  TUESDAY 
DATE: December 12, 2017 
CALENDAR: 9:00 A.M. CHAPTER 7 CASES 
 

Each matter on this calendar will have one of three possible 
designations:  No Ruling, Tentative Ruling, or Final Ruling.  These 
instructions apply to those designations. 

No Ruling:  All parties will need to appear at the hearing unless 
otherwise ordered. 

Tentative Ruling: If a matter has been designated as a tentative ruling 
it will be called. The court may continue the hearing on the matter, set 
a briefing schedule or enter other orders appropriate for efficient and 
proper resolution of the matter.  The original moving or objecting party 
shall give notice of the continued hearing date and the deadlines. The 
minutes of the hearing will be the court’s findings and conclusions.  

Final Ruling: Unless otherwise ordered, there will be no hearing on these 
matters.  The final disposition of the matter is set forth in the ruling 
and it will appear in the minutes.  The final ruling may or may not 
finally adjudicate the matter.  If it is finally adjudicated, the minutes 
constitute the court’s findings and conclusions.  If the parties 
stipulate to continue the hearing on the matter or agree to resolve the 
matter in a way inconsistent with the final ruling, then the court will 
consider vacating the final ruling only if the moving party notifies 
chambers before 4:00 pm at least one business day before the hearing 
date:  Department A-Kathy Torres (559)499-5860; Department B-Jennifer 
Dauer (559)499-5870.  If a party has grounds to contest a final ruling 
because of the court’s error under FRCP 60 (a) (FRBP 9024) [“a clerical 
mistake (by the court) or a mistake arising from (the court’s) oversight 
or omission”] the party shall notify chambers (contact information above) 
and any other party affected by the final ruling by 4:00 pm one business 
day before the hearing.  

Orders: Unless the court specifies in the tentative or final ruling that 
it will issue an order, the prevailing party shall lodge an order within 
14 days of the final hearing on the matter. 
  



 
1.  15-14815-A-7   IN RE: CATHEY LLOYD 
  JES-1 
 
  MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR JAMES SALVEN, CHAPTER 7 
  TRUSTEE(S) 
  11-9-2017  [87] 
 
  JAMES SALVEN/MV 
  GABRIEL WADDELL 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Compensation and Expense Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. P. 
55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written opposition 
to this application was required not less than 14 days before the hearing 
on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been filed.  The 
default of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the 
record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, the chapter 7 trustee has applied for an 
allowance of final compensation and reimbursement of expenses.  A 
trustee’s compensation is considered in accordance with § 326(a) and § 
330(a)(1), (7).  Section 326(a) provides a formula for determining the 
maximum compensation a trustee may receive in a chapter 7 case.  In re 
Ruiz, 541 B.R. 892, 896 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2015).   
 
“[A] trustee’s request for compensation should be presumed reasonable as 
long as the amount requested does not exceed the statutory maximum 
calculated pursuant to § 326. [A]bsent extraordinary circumstances, 
bankruptcy courts should approve chapter 7, 12 and 13 trustee fees 
without any significant additional review. If the court has found that 
extraordinary circumstances are present, only then does it become 
appropriate to conduct a further inquiry to determine whether there 
exists a rational relationship between the compensation requested and the 
services rendered.”  Id. at 896 (second alteration in original) 
(citations omitted) (internal quotation marks omitted). 
 
In short, Congress intended to establish trustee’s compensation for the 
“vast majority of cases” at the commission rates set forth in § 326.  Id. 
at 897. 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, the trustee has applied for an allowance of 
compensation and reimbursement of expenses.  The court finds (1) that the 
compensation requested by the trustee is consistent with 11 U.S.C. § 
326(a); (2) that no extraordinary circumstances are present in this case, 
see In re Salgado-Nava, 473 B.R. 911 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2012); and (3) that 
expenses for which reimbursement is sought are actual and necessary.   
 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=15-14815
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=577787&rpt=Docket&dcn=JES-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=577787&rpt=SecDocket&docno=87


CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms substantially to 
the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil minutes 
for the hearing.  
 
The chapter 7 trustee’s application for allowance of compensation and 
reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  Having 
entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, 
or otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded 
facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  The 
court allows to the trustee compensation in the amount of $3116.74 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $182.33.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount allowed 
by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the distribution 
priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
 
 
2.  17-11824-A-7   IN RE: HORISONS UNLIMITED 
  FW-6 
 
  MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR SEELIG & CUSSIGH HCO, LLC, OTHER 
  PROFESSIONAL(S) 
  11-14-2017  [368] 
 
  SEELIG AND CUSSIGH HCO, LLC/MV 
  CECILY DUMAS 
 
No Ruling 
 
 
 
 
3.  17-11824-A-7   IN RE: HORISONS UNLIMITED 
  FW-7 
 
  MOTION TO AMEND ORDER AUTHORIZING EMPLOYMENT OF SEELIG AND 
  CUSSIGH HCO, LLC TO PERFORM PATIENT RECORDS SERVICES AND 
  AUTHORIZING RETAINER 
  11-14-2017  [373] 
 
  JAMES SALVEN/MV 
  CECILY DUMAS 
  PETER FEAR/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
No Ruling 
 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=17-11824
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=599130&rpt=Docket&dcn=FW-6
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=599130&rpt=SecDocket&docno=368
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=17-11824
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=599130&rpt=Docket&dcn=FW-7
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=599130&rpt=SecDocket&docno=373


 
 
 
4.  17-11824-A-7   IN RE: HORISONS UNLIMITED 
  WFH-12 
 
  MOTION TO EXTEND TIME AND/OR MOTION FOR APPROVAL OF HOLD 
  OVER TENANCY 
  11-16-2017  [382] 
 
  JAMES SALVEN/MV 
  CECILY DUMAS 
  PETER FEAR/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
No Ruling 
 
 
 
 
5.  16-14427-A-7   IN RE: JANE DIAZ 
  JES-2 
 
  MOTION TO SELL 
  11-2-2017  [25] 
 
  JAMES SALVEN/MV 
  ROSALINA NUNEZ 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Sell Property 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Property: 2001 GMC Sonoma pickup truck 
Buyer: Debtor 
Sale Price: $5050 ($2000 cash plus $3050 exemption credit) 
Sale Type: Private sale subject to overbid opportunity 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. P. 
55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written opposition 
to this motion was required not less than 14 days before the hearing on 
this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been filed.  The default of 
the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
Section 363(b)(1) of Title 11 authorizes sales of property of the estate 
“other than in the ordinary course of business.”  11 U.S.C. § 363(b)(1); 
see also In re Lionel Corp., 722 F.2d 1063, 1071 (2d Cir. 1983) 
(requiring business justification).  The moving party is the Chapter 7 
trustee and liquidation of property of the estate is a proper purpose.  
See 11 U.S.C. § 704(a)(1).  As a result, the court will grant the motion.  
The stay of the order provided by Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
6004(h) will be waived. 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=17-11824
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=599130&rpt=Docket&dcn=WFH-12
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6.  15-11535-A-7   IN RE: JOHN HALOPOFF 
  TMT-14 
 
  MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR TRUDI G. MANFREDO, CHAPTER 7 
  TRUSTEE(S) 
  11-13-2017  [501] 
 
  TRUDI MANFREDO/MV 
  JUSTIN HARRIS 
  HAGOP BEDOYAN/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Compensation and Expense Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. P. 
55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written opposition 
to this application was required not less than 14 days before the hearing 
on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been filed.  The 
default of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the 
record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, the chapter 7 trustee has applied for an 
allowance of final compensation and reimbursement of expenses.  A 
trustee’s compensation is considered in accordance with § 326(a) and § 
330(a)(1), (7).  Section 326(a) provides a formula for determining the 
maximum compensation a trustee may receive in a chapter 7 case.  In re 
Ruiz, 541 B.R. 892, 896 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2015).   
 
“[A] trustee’s request for compensation should be presumed reasonable as 
long as the amount requested does not exceed the statutory maximum 
calculated pursuant to § 326. [A]bsent extraordinary circumstances, 
bankruptcy courts should approve chapter 7, 12 and 13 trustee fees 
without any significant additional review. If the court has found that 
extraordinary circumstances are present, only then does it become 
appropriate to conduct a further inquiry to determine whether there 
exists a rational relationship between the compensation requested and the 
services rendered.”  Id. at 896 (second alteration in original) 
(citations omitted) (internal quotation marks omitted). 
 
In short, Congress intended to establish trustee’s compensation for the 
“vast majority of cases” at the commission rates set forth in § 326.  Id. 
at 897. 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, the trustee has applied for an allowance of 
compensation and reimbursement of expenses.  The court finds (1) that the 
compensation requested by the trustee is consistent with 11 U.S.C. § 
326(a); (2) that no extraordinary circumstances are present in this case, 
see In re Salgado-Nava, 473 B.R. 911 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2012); and (3) that 
expenses for which reimbursement is sought are actual and necessary.   

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=15-11535
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=566747&rpt=Docket&dcn=TMT-14
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=566747&rpt=SecDocket&docno=501


 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms substantially to 
the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil minutes 
for the hearing.  
 
The chapter 7 trustee’s application for allowance of compensation and 
reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  Having 
entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, 
or otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded 
facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  The 
court allows to the trustee compensation in the amount of $77,476.98 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $2,323.22.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount allowed 
by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the distribution 
priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
 
7.  16-12136-A-7   IN RE: JEANETTE TENA 
  APN-2 
 
  MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
  11-3-2017  [114] 
 
  FORD MOTOR CREDIT COMPANY/MV 
  TIMOTHY SPRINGER 
  AUSTIN NAGEL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2011 Ford F150 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before the 
hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been filed.  The 
default of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the 
record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity in 
the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=16-12136
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=585343&rpt=Docket&dcn=APN-2
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=585343&rpt=SecDocket&docno=114


reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism for 
liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the estate 
is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of Nevada, Inc., 22 
B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, the aggregate amount 
due all liens exceeds the value of the collateral and the debtor has no 
equity in the property.  The motion will be granted, and the 14-day stay 
of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No 
other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms substantially to 
the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil minutes 
for the hearing.  
 
Ford Motor Credit Company’s motion for relief from the automatic stay has 
been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of respondent 
for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, 
and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is vacated 
with respect to the property described in the motion, commonly known as a 
2011 Ford F150, as to all parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of the 
order under Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  
Any party with standing may pursue its rights against the property 
pursuant to applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the extent 
that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or other costs 
for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
 
8.  16-14438-A-7   IN RE: LEAH HILL 
  JES-5 
 
  MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR LONDON PROPERTIES, REALTOR(S) 
  11-8-2017  [47] 
 
  JAMES SALVEN/MV 
  PETER FEAR 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Final Compensation and Expense Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. P. 
55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written opposition 
to this application was required not less than 14 days before the hearing 
on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been filed.  The 
default of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=16-14438
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=592791&rpt=Docket&dcn=JES-5
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=592791&rpt=SecDocket&docno=47


record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, London Properties, broker for the trustee, has 
applied for an allowance of final compensation and reimbursement of 
expenses.  The applicant requests that the court allow compensation in 
the amount of $400.00 and reimbursement of expenses in the amount of 
$0.00.   
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable compensation 
for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, examiner or 
professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and “reimbursement for 
actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 330(a)(1).  Reasonable 
compensation is determined by considering all relevant factors.  See id. 
§ 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are reasonable, 
and the court will approve the application on a final basis.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms substantially to 
the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil minutes 
for the hearing.  
 
London Properties’ application for allowance of final compensation and 
reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  Having 
entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, 
or otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded 
facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  The 
court allows final compensation in the amount of $400.00 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $0.00.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount allowed 
by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the distribution 
priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
 
9.  13-17341-A-7   IN RE: HOWARD SAGASER 
  DMN-2 
 
  MOTION BY DOUGLAS M. NEISTAT TO WITHDRAW AS ATTORNEY 
  11-21-2017  [753] 
 
  HAGOP BEDOYAN 
 
No Ruling 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=13-17341
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=537581&rpt=Docket&dcn=DMN-2
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=537581&rpt=SecDocket&docno=753


 
 
 
10.  13-17341-A-7   IN RE: HOWARD SAGASER 
   JES-3 
 
   CONTINUED MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR JAMES E. SALVEN, 
   CHAPTER 7 TRUSTEE(S) 
   10-26-2017  [736] 
 
   JAMES SALVEN/MV 
   HAGOP BEDOYAN 
   DANIEL EGAN/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
No Ruling 
 
 
 
 
11.  13-17341-A-7   IN RE: HOWARD SAGASER 
   SAS-2 
 
   CONTINUED MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR SHERYL A. STRAIN, 
   CHAPTER 7 TRUSTEE(S) 
   9-20-2017  [699] 
 
   SHERYL STRAIN/MV 
   HAGOP BEDOYAN 
   DANIEL EGAN/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   RESPONSIVE PLEADING 
 
No Ruling 
 
 
 
 
12.  17-13048-A-7   IN RE: HUGO NUNEZ MORALES AND LEONOR DE 
   NUNEZ 
   PPR-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   11-8-2017  [16] 
 
   NASA FEDERAL CREDIT UNION/MV 
   JEFFREY ROWE 
   DIANA TORRES-BRITO/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted in part, denied in part as moot 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2007 Ford Mustang 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=13-17341
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Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. P. 
55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written opposition 
to this motion was required not less than 14 days before the hearing on 
this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been filed.  The default of 
the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
AS TO DEBTOR 
 
The motion will be denied in part as moot to the extent it seeks stay 
relief as to the debtor.  The stay that protects the debtor terminates at 
the entry of discharge.  11 U.S.C. § 362(c)(2).  In this case, discharge 
has been entered.  As a result, the motion will be denied in part as moot 
as to the debtor. 
 
AS TO ESTATE 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity in 
the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism for 
liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the estate 
is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of Nevada, Inc., 22 
B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, the aggregate amount 
due all liens exceeds the value of the collateral and the debtor has no 
equity in the property.  The motion will be granted, and the 14-day stay 
of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No 
other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms substantially to 
the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil minutes 
for the hearing.  
 
NASA Federal Credit Union’s motion for relief from the automatic stay has 
been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of respondent 
for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, 
and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted in part and denied as moot in 
part.  The automatic stay is vacated with respect to the interest of the 
trustee in the property described in the motion, commonly known as a 2007 
Ford Mustang.  Relief from the automatic stay as to the interest of the 
debtor in such property is denied as moot given the entry of the 
discharge in this case.  11 U.S.C. § 362(c)(2)(C).   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the 14-day stay of the order under Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with 
standing may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to 
applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the extent 
that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or other costs 
for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
 



 
 
 
13.  17-12866-A-7   IN RE: KHALID CHAOUI 
   JDW-1 
 
   MOTION TO CONVERT CASE FROM CHAPTER 7 TO CHAPTER 13 
   11-17-2017  [78] 
 
   JOEL WINTER 
   PETER BUNTING/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Dismissal or Conversion of Case 
Disposition: Denied without prejudice 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
All creditors and parties in interest have not received the notice 
required by Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 2002(a)(4).  Unless the 
hearing is under § 707(a)(3) or § 707(b) or is on dismissal for failure 
to pay the filing fee, the hearing on the dismissal or conversion of a 
case in Chapter 7, Chapter 11 or Chapter 12 must be noticed to all 
creditors and parties in interest.  Fed. R. Bankr. P. 2002(a)(4).  The 
certificate of service shows that only the chapter 7 trustee and the U.S. 
Trustee received notice of this motion. 
 
For matters requiring notice to all creditors and parties in interest, 
the court prefers that a current copy of the ECF master mailing list, 
accessible through PACER, be attached to the certificate of service to 
indicate that notice has been transmitted to all creditors and parties in 
interest.  The copy of the master mailing list should indicate a date 
near in time to the date of service of the notice. 
 
 
 
 
14.  17-12866-A-7   IN RE: KHALID CHAOUI 
   PP-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   11-14-2017  [71] 
 
   EQUIDY, INC./MV 
   JOEL WINTER 
   DONNA PARKINSON/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 578 S. 1st Street, Kerman, CA 
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Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before the 
hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been filed.  The 
default of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the 
record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity in 
the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism for 
liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the estate 
is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of Nevada, Inc., 22 
B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, the aggregate amount 
due all liens exceeds the value of the collateral and the debtor has no 
equity in the property.  The motion will be granted, and the 14-day stay 
of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No 
other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms substantially to 
the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil minutes 
for the hearing.  
 
Equidy, Inc.’s motion for relief from the automatic stay has been 
presented to the court.  Having entered the default of respondent for 
failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and 
having considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is vacated 
with respect to the property described in the motion, commonly known as 
578 S. 1st Street, Kerman, CA, as to all parties in interest.  The 14-day 
stay of the order under Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) 
is waived.  Any party with standing may pursue its rights against the 
property pursuant to applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the extent 
that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or other costs 
for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



15.  17-11467-A-7   IN RE: MIGUEL BALDERAS 
   JES-2 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR JAMES E. SALVEN, ACCOUNTANT(S) 
   11-8-2017  [58] 
 
   JAMES SALVEN/MV 
   MARK ZIMMERMAN 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Final Compensation and Expense Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. P. 
55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written opposition 
to this application was required not less than 14 days before the hearing 
on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been filed.  The 
default of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the 
record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, James E. Salven, accountant for the trustee, has 
applied for an allowance of final compensation and reimbursement of 
expenses.  The applicant requests that the court allow compensation in 
the amount of $1225.00 and reimbursement of expenses in the amount of 
$211.81.   
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable compensation 
for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, examiner or 
professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and “reimbursement for 
actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 330(a)(1).  Reasonable 
compensation is determined by considering all relevant factors.  See id. 
§ 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are reasonable, 
and the court will approve the application on a final basis.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms substantially to 
the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil minutes 
for the hearing.  
 
James E. Salven’s application for allowance of final compensation and 
reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  Having 
entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, 
or otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded 
facts of the application, 
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IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  The 
court allows final compensation in the amount of $1225.00 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $211.81.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount allowed 
by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the distribution 
priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
 
16.  17-13896-A-7   IN RE: LEODEGARIO/MARIA MORENO 
   PLG-1 
 
   MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF TARGET NATIONAL BANK 
   11-6-2017  [13] 
 
   LEODEGARIO MORENO/MV 
   RABIN POURNAZARIAN 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. P. 
55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written opposition 
to this motion was required not less than 14 days before the hearing on 
this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been filed.  The default of 
the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid a 
lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that such 
lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled.”  
11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to avoidance of a lien 
that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an exemption to which the 
debtor would have been entitled; (2) the property must be listed on the 
schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) the lien must impair the exemption 
claimed; and (4) the lien must be a judicial lien or nonpossessory, 
nonpurchase-money security interest in property described in § 
522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 
390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien 
impairs an exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) 
all other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would have 
in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
The responding party’s judicial lien, all other liens, and the exemption 
amount together exceed the property’s value by an amount greater than or 
equal to the judicial lien.  As a result, the responding party’s judicial 
lien will be avoided entirely. 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=17-13896
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=605323&rpt=Docket&dcn=PLG-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=605323&rpt=SecDocket&docno=13


17.  17-13998-A-7   IN RE: PAUL CRIADO 
   PPR-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   11-10-2017  [13] 
 
   PRESTIGE FINANCIAL SERVICES/MV 
   ALEXANDER MEISSNER/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2012 Honda Odyssey EX 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before the 
hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been filed.  The 
default of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the 
record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity in 
the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism for 
liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the estate 
is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of Nevada, Inc., 22 
B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, the aggregate amount 
due all liens exceeds the value of the collateral and the debtor has no 
equity in the property.  The motion will be granted, and the 14-day stay 
of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No 
other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms substantially to 
the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil minutes 
for the hearing.  
 
Prestige Financial Services’ motion for relief from the automatic stay 
has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in 
the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is vacated 
with respect to the property described in the motion, commonly known as a 
2012 Honda Odyssey EX, as to all parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of 
the order under Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is 
waived.  Any party with standing may pursue its rights against the 
property pursuant to applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
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IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the extent 
that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or other costs 
for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 


